# **Tillamook County**

and
Oregon AFSCME Local 2734

Tentative Interlineated Collective Bargaining Agreement

Upon Execution to June 30, 2025

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

PREAMBLE
ARTICLE 1 – RECOGNITION
ARTICLE 2 – UNION SECURITY
ARTICLE 3 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS
ARTICLE 4 – STRIKES AND LOCKOUT
ARTICLE 5 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE 7
ARTICLE 6 – WAGES9
ARTICLE 7 – BENEFITS 12
ARTICLE 8 – SICK LEAVE 15
ARTICLE 9 – VACATION 17
ARTICLE 10 – HOLIDAYS 18
ARTICLE 11 – LEAVES20
ARTICLE 12 – WORKING CONDITIONS24
ARTICLE 13 – DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE29
ARTICLE 14 – GENERAL PROVISIONS 31
ARTICLE 15 – SAVINGS CLAUSE39
ARTICLE 16 – TERM OF AGREEEMENT39
APPENDIX A
APPENDIX B
APPENDIX C
APPENDIX D

### **PREAMBLE**

This Agreement entered into by Tillamook County, hereinafter referred to as the "County," and Local 2734, Council 75, American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, AFL-CIO, hereinafter referred to as the "Union," has as its purpose the setting forth of the full and complete agreement between the County and the Union; as governed by State statute.

### **ARTICLE 1 – RECOGNITION**

### 1.1 Description.

The County recognizes the Union as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent for the purpose of negotiating wages, hours, and other conditions of employment for regular employees in the bargaining unit. The bargaining unit shall be defined as all regular employees of the County that normally work twenty (20) hours or more per week, excluding seasonal, temporary, supervisory and confidential employees and employees of the Sheriff's Department and Deputy District Attorneys.

### 1.2 Temporary Employees.

Temporary employees are excluded from the bargaining unit. A temporary employee s-may not be employed for more than a total of one thousand forty (1040) hours of work in any twelve (12) month period without prior agreement between the Union and the County. If the temporary employee has been hired to replace a bargaining unit employee who is on leave, the period of employment may be for the duration of the period of the regular employee's leave. If a position is to be filled by a temporary employee, it need not be announced as a vacancy as required in this Agreement. However, a temporary employee shall not be converted to a regular employee unless the position is announced as a vacancy pursuant to this Agreement. The restrictions of this article do not apply to employees hired as temporary employees who have retired from Tillamook County.

### 1.3 New Position.

When the County creates a new job classification or seeks to modify a current job description inclusive of a change in compensation, except for jobs appropriately placed in another bargaining unit (e.g.: Sheriff's office), the County will provide the new job description and proposed wage scale to the Union. The Union shall have fourteen (14) calendar days to request bargaining the wage of a new position within the bargaining unit, as provided by ORS 243.698. In the event the County creates a new supervisory or confidential position, the Union may file, subject lawful timing, an appropriate petition at the Employment Relations Board. In any event, the County shall not be barred from implementing the new or revised classification and proposed wage scale during the term of negotiations.

For reclassification, see Article 12.10

### 1.4 Limited Duration Positions.

Limited Duration Employees: The County may hire limited duration employees for a duration of up to two years. In the case of grant-funded or bond-funded positions or positions hired with other temporary funds (ex. ARPA), the County may hire limited duration employees up to the extent of the funding source depletion if agreed to by the County and the Union.

Should a limited duration position exceed two years, the employee shall become a regular employee within the bargaining unit. In this situation, a limited duration employee's original date of hire shall be the employee's anniversary date for purposes of seniority. During the initial two-year period, the County may release the employee consistent with the terms of the grant (or other funding source) and the employee would not have recourse through the grievance procedure.

Limited duration employees are not considered regular employees, except as provided above, but will be covered the same as a regular employee by the terms of this Agreement except as specified below:

Article 14.1 - Seniority

Article 14.2 - Probationary Period

Article 14.5 - Layoff and Recall

Limited duration employees shall have access to the grievance procedure (Article 5) except to enforce rights otherwise provided for in this Article.

### **ARTICLE 2 – UNION SECURITY**

### 2.1 Check-off.

The County agrees to monthly deduct Union membership dues and assessments subject to receiving a copy of the dues authorization signed by the employee. The amounts to be deducted shall be certified in writing to the County by the Union and the aggregate deduction of all employees shall be remitted together with an itemized statement to the Union by the 20th day of the month after such deductions are made. The itemized statement will include the factors required by ORS 243.804(4)(a). The County will not be held liable for any errors, but will make any proper corrections within thirty (30) days of the date of notification of such error. The Union shall also return to the County any payment that is in error within thirty (30) days of notification of such error. The Union will provide the County a monthly itemized list identifying the public employees who have provided authorization cards for dues deductions. The parties agree to use electronic means to transfer these statements.

### 2.2 Membership.

Membership or non-membership in the Union shall be the individual choice of employees covered by this Agreement. Employees may elect to change membership at any time by giving written notice to County payroll and the Union.

# Hold Harmless.

The Union will indemnify, defend and hold the County harmless against any claims made and against any and all claims, suits, orders or judgments against the County as a result of any County payroll deduction made on the Union's behalf. Payroll deduction errors shall be adjusted within thirty (30) days after discovery by the Union or the County; the County and the Union shall cooperate to facilitate prompt correction of the error with a refund, deduction or offset as appropriate. The parties acknowledge the limitations of dues disputes as provided by ORS 243.806(10)(b).

### Union Leave. 2.4

An employee elected to a Union office or selected by the Union to do work which takes them from the employee's employment with the County may, upon written request of the employee and the Union, be granted a leave of absence with pay for a total of 7 working days per steward/employee per year in total for 2 stewards/employees, limited to one person per department and full day increments, per calendar year, subject to repayment by the Union as provided by ORS 243.802. The County will provide the Union an invoice for repayment. The Union will make payment within 30 days of the invoice.

Failure to make timely payment may be grounds for civil action and denial of future leaves. Such leave shall always be contingent upon the operating requirements of the involved department. Any employee who has been granted such leave and who fails to return at the expiration of said leave, shall be considered as having resigned the employee's position with the County with no further grievance rights.

### 2.6 Stewards and Representatives.

Employees officially selected by the Union to act as Union representatives shall be known as The parties agree that the term "steward" is equivalent to "designated representative" as provided by PECBA. The names of the employees selected as stewards, and the names of local Union representatives, state council, or international representatives who may represent employees shall be certified in writing to the County by the Union.

Union stewards may represent employees and engage in the activities described in ORS 243.798 with the following limitations: Union Stewards shall not interfere with other employees' regular work assignments, and, in some circumstances, due to working operations and/or other limitations on persons in a particular workplace, Stewards may be asked to provide notice and permission to enter particular work locations. Stewards will be granted up

to 96 hours in total of all stewards per year to engage in the activities described in ORS 243.798 under paid time, not including successor contract negotiations as provided in section 2.9 below. Stewards are obligated to track their time with normal payroll process. Upon exhausting 96 hours per year, Stewards will need to use off duty time. Reasonable advance notice shall be given to the supervisor when a steward desires to be away from his duty assignment. This section does not preclude mutual agreement between Human Resources and Union President, or designee, to provide additional time for stewards to gather information related to grievance handling and/or seek informal resolution to issues of concerns regarding the collective bargaining agreement on a case-by-case basis.

### 2.7 Bulletin Boards.

The Union will be allowed to use designated Union bulletin boards (or clearly dedicated Union portions of Union/County bulletin boards) for Union materials in each building where bargaining unit employees' work. The Union shall limit its posting of Union materials to Union bulletin board space. Material posted on Union bulletin boards shall contain the signature and title of the Union executive board member who authorized the posting of that material.

The County shall direct a request for removal of unauthorized or offensive material to either the Local AFSCME President or the executive board member who posted it, explaining the basis of the objection. The County shall not be responsible for material inappropriate for posting. It is understood that materials not posted in accordance with this Article are subject to removal by the County.

### 2.8 Visits.

The County agrees that official accredited representatives of the Union, shall have reasonable access to the premises of the County during working hours for the purpose of assisting in the administration of this Agreement and meeting with represented employees. Such access shall not disrupt the work of County employees.

# 2.9 Successor Contract Negotiations.

A maximum of five (5) employees may participate in successor contract negotiations carried on during duty hours without loss of pay for up to 8 hours per day for each scheduled bargaining or mediation session. The bargaining day is completed when the parties conclude the day's joint bargaining session. If a bargaining session is completed prior to the end of the employee's regular workday, the employee will return to work, or may use leave as provided by Article 2.6. In no instance shall this Section result in overtime compensation to the employee.

In the event more than one (1) employee from a department is engaged in negotiations, operational requirements shall be considered prior to more than one (1) being allowed to participate.

# 2.10 Union/Management Meetings.

The County and the Union shall each appoint not less than two (2), nor more than four (4) members to a Union-Management Committee. The Committee shall meet when mutually requested by the parties at a mutually convenient time and place to discuss any matters pertinent to maintaining good employer-employee relationships. Each party shall advise the other at least two (2) working days prior to such meeting of the subject matters they wish to discuss. Union members shall not lose time or pay for attendance at Union-Management meetings conducted during duty hours, subject to the conditions of section 2.6 above.

# 2.11 Union Membership Orientation.

Within 30 calendar days from hire of a new employee, the Employer will comply with its obligations under the law, and it shall provide the Union up to 30 minutes to provide new employee union orientation. Depending upon operational needs, the Union orientation may consecutively follow the new employee orientation scheduled by Human Resources or it may be scheduled separately. Attendance for Union orientation is voluntary. The County is not precluded from individual employee orientations or group orientations for new hires. Human Resources will make best efforts to provide at least 3 days advance notice of the orientation meetings.

If the new employee union orientation is performed by Steward, the County will provide up to forty-five (45) minutes, inclusive of travel time, paid time to make a presentation to a new employee. The Steward will coordinate with their supervisor to schedule leaving their workstation for new employee union orientation. The time provided to Stewards for new employee union orientation does not count towards the paid time permitted under Section 2.6 The County has no further monetary obligation beyond providing up to 45 minutes of paid time if the Union orientation is conducted by a Steward.

### 2.12 Notices to the Union:

- A. New Hires: The County will email the Union (President, Vice President, and AFSCME Union Representative) notice of new hires into the bargaining unit within 10 calendar days of hire. The notice will include those factors as articulated by ORS 243.804(4)(a).
- B. <u>Retirees</u>: The County will give the AFSCME Union Representative notice of AFSCME employees who have separated work due to retirement under the County's plan. Notice will be within 30 days of separation of employment.
- C. The County agrees to prepare and post up-dated seniority lists for bargaining unit employees on the County intranet, including: employee name, last date of hire with the County as a regular employee, County seniority and job classification, seniority for the current classification each trimester (January, May, September).

D. The County will permit the exclusive representative to reasonable use the County's electronic mail system to communicate with represented employees as provided by ORS 243.804(5).

### **ARTICLE 3 - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS**

The County retains all the rights, decision-making functions, and authority to manage the affairs of the County or any part of the County. The rights of the employees in the bargaining unit and the Union include those specifically set forth in this Agreement.

Without limitation, but by way of illustration, the functions and rights of the County shall include the following:

- A. To direct and supervise all operations, functions and policies in the departments involved and operations, functions and policies in the remainder of the County as they may affect employees in the bargaining unit;
- B. To close or transfer an office or facility or combination of facilities or to relocate, reorganize or combine the work of divisions, operations or facilities;
- C. To determine the need for a reduction or increase in the work force;
- D. To establish, revise and implement standards for hiring, classification, promotion, quality of work, safety, materials, equipment, uniforms, methods and procedures;
- E. To assign and distribute work;
- F. To assign shifts, work days, hours of work and work locations;
- G. To introduce new duties and to revise job classifications and duties within the unit;
- H. To determine the qualifications of new employees;
- I. To discipline an employee for just cause;
- J. To determine the need for additional educational courses, training programs, on-the-job training, cross-training;
- K. To determine the need for overtime and the classifications to work such overtime;

The exercise of the management function or right, which is not specifically limited by this Agreement is retained by the County.

### **ARTICLE 4 – STRIKES AND LOCKOUT**

### 4.1 Strike Prohibition.

During the term of this Agreement, the Union and its members, as individuals or as a group, guarantee they will not initiate, cause, permit, participate or join in any strike, work stoppage or slowdown, or any other interruption of County services.

In the event of a strike, work stoppage, slowdown, picketing, observance of a picket line or other restriction of work in any form, either on the basis of an individual choice or collective employee conduct, the Union will attempt to secure an orderly return to work.

### 4.2 Lockout Prohibition.

The County guarantees that there will not be a lockout initiated against the employees in the bargaining unit during the term of this Agreement.

### **ARTICLE 5 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE**

### 5.1 Grievance Definition.

A grievance, for the purpose of this Agreement, is defined as a dispute regarding the meaning or interpretation of a particular clause of this Agreement or regarding an alleged violation of this Agreement.

### 5.2 Policy and Procedure.

It is policy of the Board of County Commissioners to encourage open and frank communication between the County's employees, supervisors, and managers regarding employment concerns. The parties agree to make efforts to resolve disputes informally. Employees shall be free to raise their work related issues and suggestions without concern of reprisal, coercion, restraint or discrimination. If this informal process does not resolve employees' issues or complaint, the following formal grievance procedure is provided to the parties for resolving workplace disputes.

In an effort to provide for a definite procedure for resolution of disputes, the parties agree to the following grievance procedure:

### Step 1.

The employee, with or without a designated representative, shall identify as such and discuss the disputed issue with the employee's immediate supervisor outside the bargaining unit within 21 calendar days of the employee's knowledge of the disputed occurrence or the employee's notice thereof. The supervisor shall investigate and evaluate the disputed issue, recommend disposition of the dispute to the management

team that is responsible for the employee's supervision, and respond to the employee within 14 calendar days.

### Step 2.

If the disputed issue is not resolved by the immediate supervisor, the Union with the employee shall submit the grievance in writing to the Personnel Office (Human Resources Department), for proper distribution to the appropriate management team, within 14 calendar days of the supervisor's response or the end of the supervisor's response period, whichever is earlier. The written grievance shall be submitted on the form attached hereto as Appendix B and filled out in accordance with instructions provided therein.

### Step 3.

The management team shall consider the grievance and provide the employee and Union with a response by no later than 14 calendar days.

### Step 4.

Mediation: The parties acknowledge the value to resolving disputes efficiently and with minimal costs. If the Union is not satisfied with the response in Step 3, the Union may submit the grievance to mediation within 14 calendar days from the Step 3 response or date due. The parties may mutually agree to a local mediator or use a mediator provided by the Employment Relations Board. Parties agree to share the costs of the mediator. The period for mediation will be limited to 120 days, starting from timely notice of mediation by the moving party. The parties must meet at least one time and agree to meet in good faith to resolve the dispute. Termination cases do not need to follow the mediation process and may move to Step 5.

### Step 5.

If the grievance is not resolved, the Union may file for arbitration within 14 calendar days of the Step 4 process by notifying the County of both the intent to arbitrate and at the same time by requesting a list of seven (7) arbitrators, who reside in Oregon and Washington, from the Oregon Employment Relations Board. The Union will copy the County with any request to the ERB initiating arbitration and requests for a list of arbitrators.

The opportunity to strike the first name shall be determined by lot. The parties shall alternately strike one name from the list until only one name from the list remains. The remaining individual shall be the arbitrator.

The Union and the County may mutually agree in writing that a grievance can be initiated at a step above the first step in the procedure.

The grievant may be accompanied or represented at any step of the procedure by a Union representative.

### 5.3 Arbitration.

The arbitrator will be asked to render a written decision within thirty (30) days. The powers of the arbitrator shall be limited to interpreting this Agreement and determining if it has been violated. The arbitrator shall have no power to alter, modify, add to or detract from the terms of this Agreement. The decision of the arbitrator shall be enforceable and binding on both parties to the extent authorized by the Public Employees' Collective Bargaining Act.

The cost of the arbitration shall be paid by the losing party, unless both parties are found at fault in which case the costs will be determined by the arbitrator. Each party shall be responsible for the cost of presenting its own case to arbitration.

### 5.4 Time Limits.

Any or all time limits specified in the grievance procedure may be waived by mutual consent of the parties. When an employee or the Union does not submit the grievance in accordance with these time limits without such waiver, the decision of the management team shall be final and binding.

When the County does not submit a reply within a specified time then the grievant may move the grievance to the next step of the process within the proper time period.

Time limits may be extended by written mutual agreement. In the event the parties dispute timeline issues for matters submitted to arbitration, the arbiter will be limited to hear the timeliness arguments first, including any closing summation by the parties. The arbiter will then rule from the bench on the timeliness issue.

# 5.5 Termination of Grievance.

A grievance may be withdrawn at any time in writing by the Union.

### **ARTICLE 6 - WAGES**

### 6.1 Salary Schedule.

Beginning on July 1, 2024, the salary schedule (Appendix A) shall be divided into two different schedules (Appendix A and A-2).

Appendix A represents the Salary Schedule for employees enrolled in the County Retirement Plan (non-PERS).

Appendix A-2 represents the Salary Schedule for employees enrolled in PERS/OPRSP who are required to contribute 6% of their salary into PERS. PERS/OPSRP employees (Appendix A-2) will receive a 6% wage increase effective July 1, 2024, for this exchange.

Effective January 1, 2024, step 1 of the salary scale will be increased by 2.00% (two percent). The salary scales will be in accordance with Appendix A and A-2.

Effective January 1, 2025, each bargaining unit employee employed at such time will receive a one-time contribution of \$500.00 to the employee's HRA/VEBA account (or equivalent as provided in Article 7.2) in the next regular payroll period.

Effective July 1, 2024, step 1 of the salary scales will be increased by 3.00% (three percent). The salary scales will be in accordance with Appendices A and A-2.

Steps and ranges are generally 5% apart as provided by Appendices A and A-2.

Effective upon the next pay period following execution of this Agreement, the following positions which are no longer used by the County will be eliminated:

- Child Support Enforcement Agent
- Child Support Enforcement Agent 2
- Engineering Technician Lead Worker
- Juvenile Violations Court/Conflict Solutions Coordinator
- Licensed Practical Nurse (LPN)
- Road MEO Vegetation Control Coordinator 2
- Solid Waste Coordinator

Except as provided in Appendix D (see proposed), all movement on the schedule shall be annually based on satisfactory performance. The County will make best efforts to provide an annual evaluation within 30 days after the employee's anniversary date. After 30 days from the employee's anniversary date, evaluations must be approved by the Human Resources Director prior to being given to the employee. The County will pay a satisfactory evaluation retroactive to the anniversary date if provided after the employee's anniversary date.

### 6.2 Longevity.

In recognition of long-term employment with the County and providing years of experience within the bargaining unit, the County will provide longevity incentive pay as follows:

Upon completion of 120 months of continuous service in the bargaining unit, the employee will receive an additional 2% of the employee's base rate of pay, exclusive of any incentives, per pay period.

Upon completion of 180 months of continuous service in the bargaining unit, the employee will receive an additional 4% of the employee's base rate of pay, exclusive of any incentives, per pay period.

Longevity pay is not cumulative. (maximum is 4%)

Longevity pay is calculated on the base hourly rate for the employee's classification and is not altered when working out of class or for any other incentive pays.

### 6.3 Retirement Pickup.

Employees hired on or after July 1, 2024 will be required to participate in the Public Employees Retirement System/Oregon Public Service Retirement Plan (PERS/OPSRP). Eligible employees contribute 6% of their pre-tax salary per pay period, and the County makes an employer contribution established by PERS regulations. Retirement benefits are allowed and administered according to the regulations established under PERS/OPSRP.

For employees hired on or before June 30, 2024, the County will contribute 7% of the employee's salary to the County Retirement Plan (non-PERS). The employee may be able to contribute up to 10% to the County Retirement Plan. Refer to the Personnel Manual for further details regarding the Tillamook County Retirement Plan.

Employees will "vest" plan benefits after sixty (60) months of continuous service with the County.

### 6.4 Pay Period.

Salaries and wages of employees shall be paid twice per month, barring mechanical breakdown; typically, on the 15th and on the last day of the month (adjusting for holidays and weekends). With at least 90 days' notice, the County may change payroll software and also move to a 14 day pay period. With the new software, employees will be paid based on hours worked for the pay period. If using a 14-day pay period, pay days will be every other Friday. In the event a regularly scheduled pay date falls on a Holiday, the pay date will be the preceding day.

In the event the County moves to a 14 day pay period, in the first payroll period using a 14-day pay period, each bargaining unit member employed at such time will receive a one-time additional payment of \$500.00 in the regular payroll process in consideration of the transition to the new pay period. This payment is subject to applicable withholdings.

### 6.5 Account Balances.

Notice of use and accumulation of vacation and sick leave shall be provided to employees monthly through the payroll process. Notice of retirement account balances shall be provided to employees by the County annually. Notice of overtime hours worked and compensated shall be provided to each employee on a monthly basis through the payroll process.

### 6.6 On Call Differential.

Juvenile counselors on a weekly seven (7) day rotation "on call" status will receive one hundred dollars (\$100.00) per week. This is formulated from twelve dollars (\$12.00) per weekday and twenty dollars (\$20.00) per weekend day. The on-call employee must remain within the County and be available for "call out" if necessary. "On-call" assignment is not considered hours worked unless the employee is called to or engaged in work as provided in Article 12.6 Call Back or Article 12.7 for After Hours Work Calls.

Employees within the classifications of the IS Department may be assigned to be "on-call." Generally, assignment will be based on a weekly rotation. Employees assigned to be "on-call" will receive one hundred dollars (\$100.00) per week. This is formulated from twelve dollars (\$12.00) per weekday and twenty dollars (\$20.00) per weekend day. The on-call employee must remain within the County and be available for "call out" if necessary. "On-call" assignment is not considered hours worked unless the employee is called to or engaged in work as provided in Article 12.6 Call Back or Article 12.7 for After Hours Work Calls. The County retains the right to maintain on-call duties with the Department Director.

Employees within the Parks Department may be assigned to be on-call to ensure their availability on a holiday. Any employee assigned to be on-call would receive one hundred dollars (\$100.00) and would be assigned to be "on-call" for the entire work week (Sunday through Saturday) in which the holiday fell. On-call status will be on a rotation.

### 6.7 Spanish/English Bi-lingual Pay.

Employees who work in a classification or position for which Spanish and English bilingual fluency is required shall be paid one (1) salary range (generally 5%) above the range established for the classification. The Human Resources Director shall establish criteria and a process to validate bilingual competency determinations and provide the criteria in writing to the AFSCME Council Representative.

### **ARTICLE 7 – BENEFITS**

### 7.1 Health and Dental Insurance.

For benefit year 2024, the County will continue to provide health coverage, as currently provided through CIS Co-Pay Plan B/Plan F (Blue Cross Blue Shield) dental option 3 or

Willamette Dental; alternative care; and the vision rider or a substantially comparable benefit design by the same or alternate carrier.

For benefit year 2025, the County will provide health coverage, as currently provided through CIS Co-Pay Plan B/Plan G dental option 3 or Willamette Dental; alternative care; and the vision rider or substantially comparable benefit design by the same or alternate carrier.

The County will contribute 90% of the premium cost for full time employees (0.75 FTE or greater) and the employee will pay ten percent (10%) of the total premium cost through pretax payroll deduction. Part-time employees are responsible for premium cost share based on their budgeted FTE as provided in Section 7.4.

The County shall not be held responsible for minor changes in the overall plans adopted or modified during the life of the Agreement by the insurance provider, broker or carrier without County action or involvement. Should the County seek to change to a substantially comparable benefit design by the same or alternate carrier, the County will provide at least 90 days' notice of carrier change to the Union. In the event the Union disagrees that the new carrier benefit design is not substantially comparable, the parties agree to discuss the provisions of the new benefit plan during the notice period. The County is not precluded from imposing the new plan after the 90-day notice period, however, should the Union dispute the new plan as not substantially comparable, the dispute process will be the grievance process as provided in Article 5; The Union may file at Step 2.

### 7.2 HRA/VEBA.

Employees on County coverage: The County will continue to provide monthly contribution to the "Standard" Health Reimbursement Arrangement (HRA/VEBA). For those employees on the County health care plan, the County will fund all regular bargaining unit employee's HRA/VEBA account at \$115 per month for the term of this Agreement. Part-time employees will be prorated based on budgeted FTE.

# Other Health Insurance Coverage:

QGHP: Employees who have other Qualified "Group" Health Plan coverage (QGHP), as defined by carrier and IRS rules and regulations, may "opt-out" of County coverage. Opt-out must be for all coverage (medical and dental). Employees who opt out must provide proof of other "group" coverage and are eligible to receive \$115 per month to the "Standard" HRA/VEBA account. This value is \$115 regardless of FTE status. Employees who opt out of coverage are not eligible for any additional compensation.

Not QGHP: Employees with other medical coverage, such as Medicare, Medicaid, OHP or Tricare that is not a Qualified Group Health Plan may elect to waive County coverage. Waiver must be for all coverage (medical and dental). Employees who waive must provide proof of other coverage and are eligible to receive \$115 per month to a post separation HRA/VEBA

account. This value is \$115 regardless of FTE status. Employees who waive coverage are not eligible for any additional compensation.

The provisions for opt out or waiver are subject to carrier and IRS rules and regulations.

Health insurance under this provision is provided to employee and dependents, subject to carrier limitations. The County does not contribute to domestic partners' insurance coverage, except for Registered Domestic Partners under ORS 106.300 et seq., unless otherwise grandfathered in.

# 7.3 Life Insurance and Long Term Disability.

<u>Life Insurance</u>: The County will contribute to the purchase of a term life insurance benefit of \$50,000 for all full-time and part-time employees. This coverage also includes an additional \$50,000 AD&D benefit. Employees may also voluntarily purchase additional coverage subject to plan designation.

Long Term Disability: During the term of this Agreement, the County shall continue to provide and pay for a long-term disability insurance policy for full time employees that insures employee basic income at sixty percent (60%) of an employee's monthly basic pay, following a ninety (90) day elimination (waiting) period.

# 7.4 Part-Time Employees.

Health Insurance Benefits for part-time employees at 0.50 FTE or greater up to less than 0.75 FTE will be provided and pro-rated based on budgeted FTE. (For example, an employee at 0.60 FTE will pay 40% of their total health insurance premium.)

For the purposes of this section and other references in this agreement related to prorating benefits for part-time employees, the term "budgeted FTE" relates to an employee's FTE status designated by a personnel action form found in the employee's personnel file.

### 7.5 Insurance Meeting.

Upon request by either party, parties agree to meet and confer quarterly to discuss health insurance trends and alternative options. These meetings are advisory only. The Union and County may each bring two representatives (on paid time if during normally scheduled work days) to the meetings, unless mutually agreed otherwise. The paid time provided in this section will not count towards "steward" hours under Article 2.6.

# **ARTICLE 8 – SICK LEAVE**

### 8.1 Accrual.

Full-time employees shall accrue sick leave at the rate of eight (8) hours for each full month of service. Part-time employees budgeted less than forty (40) hours per week will be prorated based on budgeted FTE with a minimum accrual of at least one (1) hour for every thirty (30) hours worked.

Employees accrue sick leave upon hire and are eligible for use of paid sick leave on the 91st calendar day of employment and may use sick time as it is accrued.

Employees who have exhausted all paid leave accruals and protected leaves and who are not reporting to work will no longer receive any paid leave accruals, holiday or personal time.

### 8.2 Maximum Accumulation.

Sick leave may be accumulated to a maximum of one thousand four hundred forty (1,440) hours and shall be accounted for in amounts of not less than one-quarter (1/4) hour.

### 8.3 Utilization.

Sick leave is granted as insurance against the possibility of illness or disability and in no sense shall it be considered a right that an employee may use for any purpose other than actual illness or injury, parental leave, or other applicable State and Federal laws.

Sick Leave shall be available to the employees for themselves or for the care of a family member's illness or injury, except as otherwise defined in this article. Sick leave shall also be available for Medical/Dental appointments. For the purposes of using sick leave, family members are those defined by FMLA and OFLA. (As a reference, see County policy or contact Human Resources.) For the purposes of Paid Leave Oregon, OFLA and FMLA leave, employees may use accrued leaves consistent with the requirements of those laws.

The Board will adhere to the statutory provisions of the New Oregon Paid Leave Law (HB2005), as effective in 2023 without further bargaining obligations. Any benefits provided by the Oregon Paid Leave Law will be considered concurrent with any benefits provided in this Agreement.

### 8.4 Death or Retirement.

Unused sick leave shall not be compensated for in any manner, except upon death or retirement. An employee's accumulated sick leave, up to a maximum of four hundred eighty (480) hours, shall be paid upon death or retirement. Retirement means activating and receiving retirement benefits accrued while a County employee.

## 8.5 Notification.

An employee shall notify the supervisor of the employee's intended use of sick leave as soon as possible after the employee's knowledge of such need.

# 8.6 Physician's Certificate.

Consistent with applicable law, the employee may be required to provide medical certification from a medical provider for such leave. Additionally, employees on such leave may be required to provide a medical release to return to work from a medical provider.

Where the County has reason to suspect abuse of sick leave privileges, or where the absence from duty is more than three (3) consecutive working days, the employee may be required to furnish a certificate issued by a medical provider. In the event that the County requests such certification where the employee has not received medical care, the medical cost will be borne by the County unless covered by insurance.

# 8.7 Integration with Workers' Compensation.

When an injury occurs in the course of employment, the County's obligation to pay under this sick leave article is limited to the difference between any disability payment or time loss payment received under Workers' Compensation laws and the employee's regular net pay. In such instances, where the employee has elected to use paid leaves to supplement Worker's Compensation payments, pro-rated charges will be made against accrued paid leaves, in the order of compensatory time, sick leave, vacation, and personal leave, until such time the employee discontinues use of paid leaves or until such leaves are exhausted.

The County will continue to contribute to medical and dental insurance as described in Section 7.1 if an employee is off work as a result of an injury or illness that is compensable under the Workers' Compensation carrier. Such contributions to medical and dental insurance shall continue in effect until the FMLA/OFLA leave entitlement is exhausted, described above, if necessary, or until the employee's earned leave is exhausted, or until it is determined by the County that the employee will be unable to return to work, whichever is the last to occur. Regardless, contributions by the County are limited to no longer than one (1) year from date of accepted claim. If available and at the discretion of the County, an employee receiving worker's compensation benefits may be offered light duty assignments.

# 8.8 Paid Donated Leave.

Employees may donate accrued vacation hours to other eligible employees as provided by policy.

# **ARTICLE 9 – VACATION**

### 9.1 Accrual.

Full-time employees shall accrue vacation on the basis of hours, according to the following schedule:

ACCRUAL LEVELS	MONTHLY	ANNUAL max accrual
Upon hire through 4 years (48 months served)	8.667 hours	104 hours/156 max accrual
5 years (49 months served)	10.0 hours	120 hours/180 max accrual
10 years (108 months served)	12.0 hours	144 hours/216 max accrual
15 years (168 months served)	14.0 hours	168 hours/252 max accrual
20 years and over (240 months served)	16.0 hours	192 hours/288 max accrual

Employees accrue vacation leave upon hire and are eligible for use of accrued vacation leave on the  $91^{\rm st}$  calendar day of employment and may use their accrued leave from the  $91^{\rm st}$  day forward.

The rate of vacation pay shall be the employee's regular straight time rate of pay in effect for the employee's regular classification on the payday immediately preceding the employee's vacation period.

Part-time employees budgeted less than forty (40) hours per week will be prorated based on budgeted FTE.

### 9.2 Maximum Accrual.

An employee's earned but unused vacation credits shall not be allowed to accumulate beyond one and one-half ( $1\frac{1}{2}$ ) times the employee's annual accrual rate. The County may initiate a mandatory vacation of reasonable duration when an employee is about to exceed the maximum limit, except where a higher accumulation is approved by the County.

An employee who has been unable to schedule a vacation due to operational and work-related requirements and has made reasonable efforts to request vacation, but has been denied due to operational need, shall be allowed to accumulate vacation credits beyond the employee's maximum accrual limit; such extension not to exceed thirty (30) calendar days. At such time of "over" accrual and at the request of the employee, the Department Director, Human Resources and the employee will meet to discuss vacation usage.

### 9.3 Scheduling.

Employees shall be permitted to request vacation periods. Vacation times shall be scheduled by the supervisor based on the needs of efficient operations. Subject to the foregoing, employees have the right to request vacation time. Vacation time shall be selected on the basis of seniority, provided, however, each employee will be permitted to exercise the employee's right to seniority only once annually, and must do so at least three (3) months prior to the first day of the requested vacation period.

# 9.4 Death or Termination.

In the event of death or termination of an employee during the initial six (6) months of the employee's employment, no payment in lieu of vacation shall be made. In the event of death or termination of employment after an employee has served six (6) consecutive months, and is otherwise entitled to vacation credits, the employee shall be entitled to payment for accrued vacation, up to 288 hours. Accruals above 288 hours are forfeited upon death or termination. In the event of death, earned but unused vacation credits shall be paid in the same manner as salary due the deceased employee.

### 9.5 Family Leave.

Vacation may be used for family medical leave purposes in accordance with Oregon and federal law.

# 9.6 Vacation Cash-out.

An employee may receive a vacation cash out under one of the two conditions listed below:

- A. <u>Post Vacation Cash Out</u>: An employee who takes a single block of vacation time of forty (40) hours or more during the calendar year shall be entitled thereafter to receive compensation for up to forty (40) hours of accrued vacation. The employee may submit a written request, using the appropriate form, to payroll upon return from vacation and will be paid within thirty (30) days of the request.
- B. November Vacation Cash Out: If at least forty (40) hours of vacation has been taken by the employee during the same calendar year, the employee may cash out up to forty (40) hours of vacation during the last pay date in November, provided the request is made in writing on or before November 1<sup>st</sup>.

### **ARTICLE 10 - HOLIDAYS**

### 10.1 Designations.

The provisions in this Article shall apply to members of the bargaining unit whose regular workweek is forty (40) hours.

Tillamook County/AFSCME Collective Bargaining Agreement Upon Execution to June 30, 2025 Page - 18

Part-time employees budgeted less than forty (40) hours per week will be prorated based on budgeted FTE.

The following shall be recognized and observed as holidays:

New Year's Day

January 1

M. L. King, Jr. Birthday

Third Monday in January Third Monday in February

**Presidents Day** Memorial Day

Last Monday in May

Juneteenth Independence Day

June 19

Labor Day

July 4

First Monday in September

Veteran's Day November 11

Thanksgiving Day

Fourth Thursday in November

Friday after Thanksgiving

Christmas Eve

December 24

Christmas Day

December 25

Any day declared so by the County Commissioners

Personal Day\*

If any of the named holidays falls on a Saturday, the preceding Friday shall be observed as the holiday and if any of the named holidays falls on a Sunday, the succeeding Monday shall be observed as the holiday by these employees. This change of designation shall only apply if the employee normally has the specified weekend day off.

Time off for the personal day must be approved by the supervisor and taken during the calendar year in which it is earned in increments of at least one-quarter (1/4) hour. Personal day time is not to be paid or carried over to the next calendar year and has no compensable value upon separation of employment.

\*Personal Days are eight (8) hours for full-time employees and are prorated for part-time employees.

### 10.2 Holiday Pay.

Eligible employees on a five (5) eight (8) hour day work week shall receive eight (8) hours pay for each of the holidays listed above in the next payroll period as they occur.

Employees, while assigned to work a four (4) ten (10) hour day work week, shall receive ten (10) hours pay for each of the holidays listed above in the next payroll period as they occur. All other employees on a four (4) ten (10) hour day work week will take the additional two (2) hours off using vacation, compensatory or personal leave or may elect to use leave without pay. If accrued leaves are exhausted, the leave will be leave without pay.

In order to be eligible for holiday pay an employee must have worked the full last scheduled workday, before and the full first scheduled workday after the holiday or have been on authorized leave with pay. If an employee is on authorized vacation, sick leave, or other leave with pay when a holiday occurs, such holiday earned shall not be charged against such leave.

At the direction of the Department Director, any department or employee scheduled to work a four-ten (4-10) workweek may work a five-eight (5-8) schedule in any calendar week during which a holiday recognized under this Article is observed.

An employee with a work schedule that results in a County-recognized holiday falling on their regular day off (i.e., a Monday or a Friday) may request to take three days off in the same workweek in which a holiday falls to be able to take a three-day weekend. An employee seeking a three-day weekend should work with their supervisor to schedule the extra day off so as to not interfere with operational needs. The supervisor's decision to grant the day off is not subject to grievance.

### 10.3 Holiday Work.

Employees who work on a recognized holiday shall be compensated for all hours worked at the rate of time and one-half (1½) in addition to their regular pay or shall receive the equivalent in compensatory time off.

### 10.4 Pyramiding.

Compensation provided in this Article shall not be pyramided with any other form of compensation.

### **ARTICLE 11 - LEAVES**

### 11.1 Witness or Jury Duty.

When an employee is called for jury duty or is subpoenaed as a witness within the scope of their employment in the performance of their job duties, the employee will be continued at full salary for the period of required service. As a condition of receipt of regular salary, all monies received as witness fees or pay for jury duty must be signed over to the County, unless such fees are earned on employee's days off or other authorized leave with pay.

Employees will report to work when released from jury or witness duties more than two (2) hours before the end of their scheduled workday. If less than two (2) hours remain, the employee will verbally contact their supervisor for instruction.

The provision for paid leave during regularly scheduled work hours shall not apply to any circumstance where an employee has not been subpoenaed as a witness under the scope of their employment, is a party in interest to the proceeding appearing on behalf of or at the

Tillamook County/AFSCME Collective Bargaining Agreement

Upon Execution to June 30, 2025

request of the Union, unless otherwise provided by Article 2, or is a party to an action being taken against the County. (*Note: see Article 2.6 for Steward time*) In such instances, the employee may elect to have the time involved charged against accrued vacation or compensatory time or a leave without pay shall be granted. The provisions of the above shall not apply to a grievant attending to grievance proceedings.

# 11.2 Bereavement Leave.

In the event of a death in the employee's immediate family, the employee shall be granted necessary paid time off to grieve or make funeral and estate arrangements, attend and travel to and from the funeral to a maximum of forty (40) hours per incident. Leaves taken under this section will run concurrently and within the time periods of bereavement leave provided by the Oregon Family Leave Act (OFLA). The total time granted for this Section shall not exceed eighty (80) hours per calendar year for any employee. Leave is prorated based on budget FTE.

For the purpose of this Section an employee's immediate family shall be defined as the employee's spouse, domestic partner, parents, children, siblings, mother-in-law, father-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, grandparents, grandchildren, stepparents, stepchildren and step grandchildren. Bereavement leave may be authorized at the discretion of the Human Resources Director or designee in circumstances justified by an employee who enjoyed an exceptional relationship with a person not within the scope of this paragraph.

Bereavement leave shall be at the employee's regular rate of pay and shall be accounted for separately. Such leave shall not accumulate from year to year and must be approved by the Department Director.

Use of accrued vacation may be authorized to extend bereavement leave, consistent with OFLA, when deemed appropriate by the Human Resources Director or designee.

### 11.3 Military Leave.

Military leave either with or without pay shall be as provided for under state and federal law.

# 11.4 Leave Without Pay.

A regular employee may be granted a leave of absence without pay for up to six (6) months when, in the judgment of the County, the leave will not create an undue hardship on the Department. Requests for such leaves must be in writing and must establish sufficient justification for approval. All requests must be submitted to the Department Director. To allow adequate time for review and action the Department Director will respond within fourteen (14) days. If the request is denied the Department Director must provide the reasoning for the denial of leave without pay.

Leaves without pay of more than two (2) weeks must be approved by the Commissioners. Leaves of less than two (2) weeks must be approved by the Department Director and the Director of Human Resources.

When an employee is granted a leave without pay when not inconsistent with Article 8, the employee will be required to first use all accumulated vacation and holiday leave, and sick leave if appropriate, during the leave period before the employee will be placed on leave without pay status. Unless the leave request is related to sick leave utilization, the employee will not be required to use sick leave and may not use sick leave.

Except where an unpaid leave is protected under FMLA/OFLA or other applicable law, an employee who is granted leave without pay under this provision shall be responsible for paying 100% of their COBRA contribution if they wish to maintain their health and dental insurance.

# 11.5 Disability Leave.

Employee requests for leaves of absence due to disability will be considered through the interactive process. The County will follow applicable law and review possible reasonable accommodations, including extended leave, considering the employee's need and circumstance and the County's ability to provide accommodation.

# 11.6 Family Medical Leave.

For the purposes of this section, the County relies on State and Federal law as referenced by County Policy. The County acknowledges that prior to changing County policy for FMLA/OFLA, except for legislative changes subject to law, the County will provide any required notices consistent with ORS 243.698. The FMLA/OLFA policy may be changed subject to changes as required by State and Federal Law.

<u>Leave Calculation year</u>: The leave calculation year for family medical leave (including FMLA, OFLA, and Paid Leave Oregon) is 12 months starting from the Sunday preceding the first day of family leave (i.e., 12 month "looking forward" method). Family medical leave under Paid Leave Oregon will run concurrently with leave covered under OFLA and FMLA consistent with those laws.

Continuation of Benefits During Leave: Employee health insurance will continue for the duration of the approved family medical leave. An employee on family medical leave under this provision must continue to pay their portion of the health insurance premium cost while on leave in order to maintain coverage. An employee may cover their portion of insurance premiums while on leave in one of three ways: 1) paying the cost of the employee's premium share monthly to the County; 2) having the amount of the premium share charged against the employee's vacation leave bank; or 3) agreeing in writing that upon the employee's return to work, the amounts owed for healthcare premiums will be deducted from future paychecks until repaid in full.

# 11.7 Inclement Weather, Security Concerns or Emergent Conditions.

- A. When the County offices are closed by the County due to inclement weather and/or flooding, employees may be required to support County emergency management efforts and shall be entitled to receive full pay for emergency services assigned by the County and performed for the days when the County is closed and no regular work is made available.
- B. If circumstances warrant, the Board of County Commissioners or their designee may declare an emergency and/or close all or part of County operations due to emergent conditions. It is understood that a County official designated by the Board of Commissioners shall assume responsibility for community and department communications appropriate and logistically possible under the circumstances of an emergency and shall have authority to close all or some County offices in the interests of safety of personnel whose service are non-essential during the emergency. Employees who have reported to work and who are released prior to the end of a workday due to a closure ordered by the Board of County Commissioners or their designee shall be entitled to full pay as if they had worked the entire workday.
- C. During a Board of County Commissioners declared emergency, employees may be determined to be emergency personnel and are expected to accept assignments and provide emergency services duties whether the County is closed or open for service. Department Directors may designate personnel as contingent emergency personnel as needed during a declared emergency or emergent condition as declared by the BOC. Employees will report for and be released from duty during emergency or weather events as determined by their Department Manager.

If the commute to and from the home of emergency personnel (designated above) is unsafe or impassable in the employee's vehicle, as determined by the Department Director, the County will provide lodging and meals to the employees within close proximity to the worksite.

D. If work is available in emergency management efforts and assigned to bargaining unit employees, employees will be compensated at their normal pay rate and pay practices. In the event an emergent circumstance involves FEMA Incident Command System, preference for assignment to such emergency work shall be provided to those employees designated as emergency personnel by classification and who have completed the FEMA Incident Command System Training programs for ICS 100, ICS 200, and ICS 700. Assigned trainings will be considered work time for AFSCME represented employees.

The County shall provide for the required Personal Protective Equipment (PPE) for the emergency work assigned. It is understood that assignments to emergency services may be limited and not available to all employees who are classified as emergency

personnel or other bargaining unit employees who wish to work and may be further limited by the lack of required equipment, certifications, training or licensure by the employee.

E. <u>Anticipated Inclement Weather</u>: When the County is not closed and an employee requests time off due to reasonably anticipated flooding or other weather related and/or high water issues, the employee may, subject to supervisory approval, use vacation, personal leave or compensatory time off. Sick leave will be available for those individuals who are eligible under Article 8 pertaining to sick leave.

### **ARTICLE 12 – WORKING CONDITIONS**

### 12.1 Working Out of Classification.

Whenever an employee is assigned in writing by County management to work for two (2) hours or more as specifically assigned and predominantly unique to a higher classification within the bargaining unit or in any work day performing tasks as specifically assigned for the supervisory or management duties of a higher classification not within the bargaining unit, the employee will be paid at least five percent (5%) above the employee's base hourly rate of pay or the next closest step to a 5% increase in the range of the classification assigned to work, the greater of either.

The provisions of this Section shall not apply to training opportunities provided to employees. When an employee is assigned to work as an extended training opportunity (exceeding 15 days), the County will document the training objectives.

Working out of class may also be used to cover another employee whenever an employee is on authorized or legally protected leave without limitation for the duration of the protected employee's absence.

### 12.2 Hours.

The regular hours of work each day shall be consecutive, except for interruptions for rest and lunch periods. The workweek shall normally consist of five (5) eight (8) hour days, or four (4) ten (10) hour days. Department Directors retain the right to revert to a 5/8 or a 4/10 schedule with fourteen (14) days' notice.

### 12.3 Rest Periods.

Employees shall take a fifteen (15) minute paid rest period near the middle of each one-half (½) shift. Rest periods may not be "banked" or delayed in taking in order to enable ending scheduled work earlier than expected or to enable extending of the meal period.

### 12,4 Meal Periods.

Employees working more than five (5) hours, but less than six (6) hours may request to take an unpaid meal period of at least ½ hour and not more than one (1) hour during each work shift. Employees working six (6) or more hours will be provided unpaid meal period(s) consistent with applicable law. The meal period shall be taken near the middle of the work shift, to the extent consistent with the operational requirements of the departments.

### 12.5 Cleanup.

When employees are involved in unusually dirty work, they will be allowed cleanup time as is necessary, but in any case, not to exceed fifteen (15) minutes, unless otherwise approved by the Department Director.

### 12.6 Callback.

Employees who are called back to work shall receive a minimum of two (2) hours pay for the work for which they are called back. Callback begins when an employee begins traveling back to work after receiving notice of callback. Callback ends when the employee has completed the duties of the callback. This provision does not apply to scheduled overtime, call-in time annexed to the beginning of the work shift or holdover time annexed to the end of the work shift or workday. Holdover is when an employee is given notice of continued work duties prior to the end of an employee's regularly scheduled shift.

In the event an employee is called back to work annexed to the beginning of their shift and with the approval of their supervisor, the employee may elect to leave work after having worked the equivalent hours of their regular shift. The County will not mandate an employee to leave work early prior to ending their regular shift when an employee is called back to work annexed to the beginning of their shift.

All callback shall be at the overtime rate, except that the work day or work week extension of a part-time employee, provided it does not qualify as overtime under Section 12.7 below, shall be paid at the employee's regular hourly rate. However, if a part-time employee is called in to work on a regularly scheduled day off, and if such call-in notice is issued after the employee departs the job site, the first two (2) hours of work shall be at the overtime rate.

### 12.7 Overtime.

At the election of the Department Director or designee, non-exempt\* employees shall be paid either overtime at the rate of time and one-half ( $1\frac{1}{2}$ ) or as compensatory time off, for all hours worked under either of the following conditions:

A. All hours worked over eight (8) hours on any scheduled eight-hour work day or ten (10) hours on any scheduled ten-hour work day.

B. All hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours in any one (1) workweek,

\*non-exempt refers to FLSA status. Non-exempt are employees eligible for overtime when working more than 40 hours in a work week.

In no event shall such compensation be received twice for the same hours. Overtime (either as overtime or compensatory time) must be either authorized by a supervisor or approved by a supervisor prior to being worked, except as provided under 12.6: Callback. Overtime shall be paid based on hours worked in the period ending twenty-four (24) hours after the start of the first hour worked. A workweek commences at 12:01 a.m. Sunday and the following Sunday at 12:00 midnight.

Use of paid leaves does not count towards hours worked for the purpose of overtime accrual. (sick, vacation, holiday, personal day, compensatory time)

Compensatory time may accrue to a maximum of eighty (80) compensatory hours) unless otherwise approved by the County Commissioners. Compensatory time is earned at the rate of one and one-half hours for each overtime hour worked. An employee who has reached the maximum accrual will be compensated in the pay period following the submission of timesheets.

After Hours Work Calls: Employees responding to a work-initiated phone call when off duty will be compensated in a minimum increment of five (5). This provision does not apply to requests for call-back or overtime initiated by management. Employees will maintain a phone log for record keeping purposes.

Payment as overtime is subject to the overtime provisions in A) and B) above. [for example: A) daily contractual overtime or B) overtime over forty (40) hours worked in the work week]

The provisions of Article 12.7 do not apply to FLSA exempt employees.

### 12.8 Flex Time Within the Workweek.

The ability of an employee to work on a flex-time basis may be agreed upon between a supervisor and an employee and documented on a standard flexible work schedule form. An employee may flex hours of work from day to day within a workweek, and overtime for hours worked in the workweek will be paid only for hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours, and without regard to the number of hours worked on a single workday.

### 12.9 Training Time.

A. <u>Assigned Training</u>: Assigned training time shall be paid for as hours worked. Travel time to and from such training that is during the employee's regularly scheduled work hours shall also be paid for as hours worked. Travel time outside an employee's regular hours shall be considered time worked where employees do not incur any overnight lodging.

Travel time on an employee's normal day off shall be considered time worked if such hours fall during normal hours worked.

- B. <u>Voluntary Training</u>: If an employee voluntarily requests to attend a training course or function related to their position that is scheduled outside of their regular work hours and that is not otherwise assigned, the employee must seek approval from the Department Director prior to attendance. The employee shall be advised whether the training is considered assigned or voluntary training.
  - Approved by Department Director: If approved, attendance will be compensated as provided in Section A, above.
  - Not Approved by Department Director: Time spent in training that is not-approved by the Department Director will be unpaid. The Employee may be permitted to flex their time, consistent with operational needs and at the discretion of the County.

### 12.9 Lead Worker.

An employee may, at the discretion of the Department Director and the Human Resources Director, be assigned in writing as a Lead Worker. A Lead Worker is only an enhanced function of a job position and is not a change in classification. A Lead Worker routinely performs direction of work for at least one other employee and performs some limited but not all of the functions of a first level supervisor as specifically assigned, for example, scheduling, assignment of daily work tasks, and oversee daily operations and frontline customer service. Any employee designated as a Lead Worker shall be assigned limited first level supervisory responsibilities and shall receive an additional \$1.25 (one dollar and twenty-five cents) per hour for all hours worked. (In instances where the job description includes lead duties, the employee shall perform the duties as assigned and will not be eligible for additional lead pay.) Assignments are at the discretion of the County and not subject to grievance. Assignments will be reviewed yearly by Department Directors.

### 12.11 Reclassification Reviews.

A. Request for Classification Review: A Department Director may initiate an informal classification review each year at the annual performance evaluation of the employee or upon the employee taking on materially significant new job responsibilities. If this classification review results in a Department Director suggesting formal review of the classification, the Director will notify Human Resources to initiate a further review. If the reclassification review is not recommended by the Department Director, the employee may initiate a reclassification review request by submitting the County Desk Audit/Reclassification review form to the Department Director and Human Resources within thirty (30) days after the annual performance review.

Human Resources shall consider the comments from the employee, the supervisor, and the Department Director to determine if there is a need to conduct a classification Tillamook County/AFSCME Collective Bargaining Agreement

review. A classification review will be processed as soon as practicable, however will not exceed sixty (60) days. The County may extend for reasonable circumstances. (\*note: All days in this article are calendar days.)

The reclassification request form will be available on the County's intranet.

The purpose of the Classification Review is to determine if an employee is working within the scope of their job duties for the position based on the employee's duties over that past year, using both a review of the job description and the current operational functions and practices of the Department. If the County determines that the employee is regularly and consistently working a majority of time on average per year outside of the employee's existing job duties, the County may either discontinue assignment to those duties, place the employee into an appropriate existing classification, or create a new classification subject to Article 1.3. Reclassification will not apply if the employee is assigned and working out of class and compensated as provided under Article 12.1. This does not preclude the County from having the employee perform occasional higher duties. The County may elect to create a new position based on the evaluation. In such event the County will follow Article 1.3.

- B. <u>Notification of Classification Determination</u>: Upon completion of any position review or classification review, the Department of Human Resources shall notify the employee and the Department Director in writing of the Human Resources' determination. Such final notification shall not be made until the Department of Human Resources has consulted with the Department Director.
- C. Requests for Secondary Review of Classification Determination: An employee, or Union shall have fourteen (14) calendar days from the date of the Human Resources' determination to state any written objections of the classification review decision made by the Director of Human Resources. The fourteen (14) days shall begin to run once they have received the determination in writing either by mail or electronically.

<u>Secondary Review</u>: Upon timely receipt of a request for review under this section, the County shall convene a review panel consisting of three (3) members of the County Leadership Team, not including the Department Director involved. The employee or Union representative will be given the opportunity to present documentation of the duties being performed by the employee along with an explanation of the rationale for the reclassification request.

The panel will have thirty (30) calendar days to review the classification determination and will provide a final narrative written response to the employee and Union representative. The final review and decision are at the sole discretion of the County and not subject to grievance.

Nothing in this article shall be considered a waiver by the employee for the ability to collect pay for "out of class" work.

# **ARTICLE 13 – DISCIPLINE AND DISCHARGE**

### 13.1 Discipline and Discharge.

No employee shall be disciplined or discharged except for just cause.

### 13.2 Probationary Employee.

This Article shall not apply to any employee on probation as defined in this Agreement. Probationary employees may not grieve disciplinary actions or dismissal.

### 13.3 Corrective Actions and Counseling.

Forms of evaluation, corrective actions or counseling, such as oral warnings (whether or not reduced to writing), written directives and work improvement plans, are not considered formal discipline but are less formal means of resolving concerns related to employee performance or behavior. They may not be protested through the grievance procedure. These forms of corrective action and counseling may serve as evidence for future disciplines. These forms of corrective actions and counseling will be clearly labeled and can be maintained in the supervisory file to be reviewed and removed from the after 18 months from date of issuance. A matter that is removed from the supervisory file may be used for civil purposes and notice of rule. The employee may provide a written rebuttal to a counseling or corrective action if provided within twenty-one (21) calendar days of issuance. Corrective actions and counselings under this section are not placed in the personnel file. Nothing in this Article shall be construed to prevent or prohibit a Department Director or supervisory employee from discussing operational matters informally with employees.

### 13.4 Formal Discipline.

Formal disciplinary action or measures shall include written reprimand, suspension without pay or equivalent loss of paid leave for disciplinary purposes, reduction in pay, demotion or dismissal. It is not required that such disciplinary action be administered in progressive form for serious offenses.

Formal disciplinary written reprimands and any response written by the employee, shall be removed from the personnel file at the request of the employee at the end of 30 months, provided that no subsequent: corrective actions/counseling, reprimands or other formal disciplinary actions either over the same or a different issue were imposed during the intervening period of time.

### 13.5 Imposition.

Disciplinary actions will not be imposed in a manner that will unduly embarrass the employee before other employees or the public.

### 13.6 Due Process.

In the event the County believes an employee may be subject to formal discipline, the following procedural due process shall be followed:

- A. <u>Investigatory Interviews</u>: In the event the employer intends to conduct a disciplinary investigatory interview of the employee, the County will give at least twenty-four (24) hours' notice of interview to the employee and Union. The written notice will include the charges or allegations that may subject the employee to discipline. The notice will also include the right for the employee to a Union representative present. Investigatory interviews will not be unduly delayed to accommodate for any particular Union representative.
- B. Prior to imposition of an economic sanction, the County will provide written notice to the Union and the employee of the opportunity to meet in an informal meeting to refute the charges or allegations either in writing or orally, and of the time and place of the meeting. The notice shall inform the employee of the right to have Union representation at the informal meeting and the disciplinary sanction under consideration. The employer agrees to consider factors presented by the Union or employee under this section prior to imposition of final discipline.

# 13.7 Just Cause Standards.

Formal disciplinary actions will be subject to the traditional principles of just cause, such as:

- A. The employee has been placed on notice of the consequences of the employee's conduct, unless the conduct is of such a nature that no prior warning is necessary.
- B. The rule violated is job-related.
- C. The County conducted a reasonable investigation.
- D. Misconduct has been established.
- E. The discipline is appropriate based on the severity of the misconduct, and the discipline imposed is consistent with any other similar situations, if any.
- F. The employee's past employment record shall be considered, if appropriate.

An arbitrator shall apply the tests of just cause applicable to a given discipline situation, and shall rely on such just cause definitions as the arbitrator deems appropriate based on the contentions of the parties.

# **ARTICLE 14 – GENERAL PROVISIONS**

### 14.1 Seniority.

Seniority, except for the purposes of layoff under Article 14.5, shall be defined as a regular employee's length of continuous service with the County since the employee's last date of hire. An employee who has not completed the employee's probationary period shall not be considered a regular employee, but rather shall be considered a "Probationary Employee." Additionally, a Limited Duration employee, as defined in this Agreement, is not considered a regular employee and shall have no seniority rights for the duration of their appointment as a Limited Duration employee.

A regular employee shall lose all seniority in the event of voluntary or involuntary termination or failure to return from an expired leave of absence, or layoffs of longer than fifteen (15) months.

# 14.2 Probationary Period.

New employees: Every new employee hired into the bargaining unit shall serve a probationary period of six (6) months, and in the case of employees hired into professional positions, twelve (12) months from date of hire. A position at Range 10 on the wage scale or above is considered a "professional employee" within the meaning of this Article.

<u>Promotions</u>: Employees promoted into a higher classification shall serve a probationary period of six (6) months. The County recognizes its obligation to inform employees on promotional probation of performance deficiencies as they occur.

New employees on probation or limited duration employees who are promoted shall serve a full probation appropriate to the classification to which they are promoted. Employees' probation periods shall be calculated from the first day of hire or promotion and shall conclude on the last day of the appropriate probationary period. In the event an employee is absent for more than 10 working days during the probationary period and in order to provide a full period of observation during the probationary period, the County, with the approval of the Human Resources Department, may extend a probationary period equivalent to the time a probationary employee is absent from work, not to exceed an additional ninety (90) calendar days.

Employees who voluntarily transfer to or apply for and accept another position in the County in a different department, will be subject to the same probationary period as a new employee. Transfers within the same department will be treated the same as promotional probation.

The Union recognizes the right of the County to terminate new employees on probationary status for any reason without recourse to the grievance procedure and to exercise all rights not specifically modified by this Agreement with respect to such employees. The disciplinary process and rights provided by Article 13 do not apply to probationary employees. The Union also recognizes the right of the County to demote any employee on promotional probationary status to the employee's previous classification without recourse to the grievance procedure.

### 14.3 Job Openings.

The County agrees to send all County job openings by email to all employees. Such posting of job openings shall be at least five (5) working days prior to closure of the job opening. A copy of each job opening will be posted on the County website and a copy will be provided to the designated Union representative.

The County is not precluded from offering internal promotions to a regular employee. For the purposes of this provision, temporary, limited duration, and seasonal employees are not considered a regular employee.

Reclassifications are not considered a job opening.

The posting of a job opening shall contain the following:

- Job description and skill requirements;
- Job location;
- Work hours:
- Salary range;
- Date position is available;
- Classification title;
- If extensive overtime is required;
- Union affiliation.

As a courtesy to current County employees who have applied for an open County position, those applicants will be provided a notice if they are not offered an applicant interview. This provision is not subject to grievance.

Tillamook County/AFSCME Collective Bargaining Agreement Upon Execution to June 30, 2025
Page - 32

# 14.4 Promotions and Demotions, and Transfers.

<u>Promotions</u>: If two or more County employee applicants are the final candidates for a job posting for a bargaining unit position are found to be equally qualified, the applicant with greater seniority shall be offered the position, unless otherwise restricted by law. (For example: veteran's preference) Disputes related to this provision are limited to Step 4, Mediation, of the grievance process.

<u>Demotions:</u> For involuntary demotions as a result of reorganization of County departments/programs and for other than disciplinary or layoff reasons, an employee demoted to a lower pay range will receive the salary step of the lower pay range closest to but not above their current salary step.

<u>Transfers</u>: When an employee voluntarily transfers to a classification with a lower pay range, the employee will receive the salary step of the lower pay range consistent with their relevant knowledge, skills and experience.

### 14.5 Layoff and Recall.

A layoff means an involuntary separation of a regular employee from the County work force except in the instance of a disciplinary termination. Subject to the procedural terms of this section, layoff of positions is at the discretion of the County. Probationary, limited duration, and temporary employees shall not be subject to the provisions of this Section. However, the County shall terminate any temporary or probationary employee in a given classification and department before any regular employee in the same classification and department is laid off.

Layoffs shall be made within job classifications in a department or division on the basis of inverse order of job classification seniority or special job skills. Job classification seniority is the years of continuous service in a job classification. A layoff out of the inverse order of classification seniority shall be made by the County if, in the County's judgment, retention of special job skills is required by the operating requirements of the department.

Advance notice will be provided to employees the County intends to lay off. Such notice shall normally be provided at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to layoff.

An employee subject to layoff may elect layoff or will be entitled to bump in the following order:

A. The employee may bump a least senior employee in the same classification in the same department. If the employee is determined to meet the minimum qualifications, employee will serve a sixty (60) calendar day transitional period. In efforts to assist transition, the parties recognize the common objective to support the success of the employee. The employee will be provided appropriate training and orientation for the duties of the position. The employee will receive at least two written performance reviews within the first forty days of starting the new position. At the discretion of the

County and during the transitional period, the County will determine if employee meets job expectations and qualifications. In the event the employee fails the transitional period, the employee is laid off with no further bumping opportunities. Employee's new classification seniority will be the employee's current County seniority.

- B. The employee may bump the least senior employee in a lower job classification within the bargaining unit if the employee has previously held the position. Upon initial review by the County, an employee electing to bump another employee may do so, so long as the employee still possesses the basic skills, ability, qualifications or certifications, as determined by the job specifications, to perform the work of the position. If the employee is determined to meet the minimum qualifications, employee will serve a sixty (60) calendar day transitional period. In efforts to assist transition, the parties recognize the common objective to support the success of the employee. The employee will be provided appropriate training and orientation for the duties of the position. The employee will receive at least two written performance reviews within the first forty days of starting the new position. At the discretion of the County and during the transitional period, the County will determine if employee meets job expectations and qualifications. In the event the employee fails the transitional period, the employee is laid off with no further bumping opportunities. Employee's new classification seniority will be the employee's current County seniority.
  - 1. As an alternative to bumping into a lower job previously held and for a job classification that exists in more than one department, an employee may bump the least senior employee based on job classification seniority, in the same job classification County wide, subject to the above transitional period.
- C. Employee may bump to a lower classification previously not held within the same Department. Upon initial review by the County, an employee electing to bump another employee may do so, so long as the employee still possesses the basic skills, ability, qualifications or certifications, as determined by the job specifications, to perform the work of the position. If employee is determined to meet the minimum qualifications, employee will serve a sixty (60) calendar day transitional period. In efforts to assist transition, the parties recognize the common objective to support the success of the employee. The employee will be provided appropriate training and orientation for the duties of the position. The employee will receive at least two written performance reviews within the first forty days of starting the new position. At the discretion of the County and during the transitional period, the County will determine if employee meets job expectations and qualifications. In the event the employee fails the transitional period, the employee is laid off with no further bumping opportunities. Employee's new classification seniority will be the employee's current County seniority.

<u>Recall:</u> Employees laid off for a period of more than fifteen (15) months lose all recall rights and accrued seniority and are deemed terminated. Employees recalled within fifteen (15) months of their date of layoff shall be recalled according to seniority unless in the County's judgment,

special skills are required by department operating requirements. No new employees shall be hired for a classification of work until employees laid off in that classification have been offered an opportunity to return to work. Employees shall be provided with notice of recall in writing to be sent by current personal email address (if provided by the employee) and by U.S. First Class Regular mail to their physical mailing address of record as maintained in the Human Resources office. An employee who receives a recall notice must respond within seven (7) days of mailing and must report to duty within fourteen (14) days of mailing. A laid off employee's refusal to accept a recall or failure to timely respond to a written recall notice shall constitute voluntary termination and such employee shall lose the employee's layoff status privileges and the employee's seniority, unless the employee is temporarily incapacitated by illness or injury. It shall be the responsibility of the laid off employee to maintain with the County a current mailing address, email address, and telephone number at which they may be contacted as a qualification for eligibility for recall.

### 14.6 Personnel File.

The County, within five (5) working days from the day of the employee's request, shall provide an employee the opportunity to review the employee's personnel file. Copies of the contents of this file requested by the employee shall be provided at the employee's own expense. The official personnel file shall be maintained by the County.

The employee may respond in writing to any item placed in the employee's personnel file. Such written response will become a part of the file.

Employees shall have the opportunity to review and sign any personnel document that reflects an adverse personnel action prior to such document being entered into the employee's personnel file. The employee's signature does not necessarily indicate agreement, and each document shall indicate so.

### 14.7 Non Discrimination.

This Agreement shall apply equally to all members of the bargaining unit, regardless of race, sex, gender, age, religion, sexual orientation, political affiliation, and disability that can be reasonably accommodated or any other protected status or activity in accordance with applicable law. Inappropriate conduct related to an individual's race, color, national origin, ancestry or ethnic background, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identify, mental or physical disability, age, veteran status, marital status or other legally protected status or activity may be grounds for disciplinary action.

The Union and the County shall equally share the responsibility for upholding this provision of the Agreement.

### 14.8 Outside Employment.

The County, the Union and all employees recognize that in all outside employment situations, Tillamook County/AFSCME Collective Bargaining Agreement Upon Execution to June 30, 2025 Page - 35

the County shall be recognized as an employee's primary employer. The County shall be notified in writing of outside employment. Any outside employment while a full-time employee of the County must:

- A. In no way detract from the efficiency of the employee in County duties.
- B. In no way be a discredit to County employment.
- C. Not take preference over extra duty required by County employment.
- D. Not create a conflict of interest with the employee's County employment.

Employees may be required to rescind outside employment that directly conflicts with their County position, and may be asked to rescind outside employment that adversely affects the employee's performance in their County position.

# 14.9 Maintenance of Standards/Work Rules.

Only such existing and future work rules and benefits as are expressly and specifically covered by the terms of this Agreement shall be affected by the recognition of the Union and the execution of this Agreement. It is jointly recognized that the County must retain authority to fulfill and implement their responsibilities and may do so by work rules, oral or written, existing or future. It is agreed that no work rule will be promulgated or implemented which is contrary to the terms of a specific provision of this Agreement. All written work rules, existing or future, will be furnished to affected employees. The County agrees to reduce major changes in work rules to writing and provide the Union with such changes. The County shall notify the Union in writing at least fourteen (14) days prior to the implementation of a change in an existing work rule or adoption of a new work rule that affects employment relations, as provided by PECBA. The Union may provide notice of intent to bargain consistent with ORS 243.698. For matters not related to employment relations, the parties may meet and confer to discuss concerns.

Unless otherwise specified by this agreement, the Union acknowledges that during the collective bargaining period for this existing agreement, the Union had the full opportunity to have presented and bargained all matters of "employment relations," as provided by PECBA. The Union hereby waives any further obligation to bargain other matters of employment relations raised by the Union that are not addressed by this agreement, however, retains the right to bargain those matters raised under the provisions ORS 243.698 or ORS 243.702.

# 14.10 Mileage and Per Diem.

Any employee who is authorized and required by the County to use their private automobile for official County business shall be reimbursed at the IRS rate per mile. Employees traveling on official County business are to refer and adhere to the County Travel Policy. County travel policies shall conform to IRS rules and requirements of the tax code.

# 14.11 Contracting/New Technology.

In the event the County determines a need to contract out bargaining unit work and/or develop new technology that is reasonably expected to result in the layoff or demotion of any current bargaining unit employees, the County shall notify the Union not less than ninety (90) days prior to contracting. The Union may request to bargain the impacts of the decision within fourteen (14) days of the County's notice and the parties will commence bargaining within ten (10) working days of the Union's notice of intent to bargain. The Union may, in addition, explore with the County alternatives that would enable the County to continue to perform services with existing employees without contracting out. The impacts of the above determination shall be bargained, upon the request of the Union, in accordance with the Public Employee Collective Bargaining Act and shall be completed within sixty (60) days from the date of the notice. Parties agree to the 60-day period in lieu of the bargaining period provided under PECBA, ORS 243.698. The County maintains the right to contracting out for those situations that do not result in layoff or demotion and the right to continue contracting out under past practice both without further bargaining obligations.

### 14.12 Safety and Health.

- A. The County agrees to abide by standards of safety and health in accordance with the Oregon Safe Employment Act (ORS 654.001 to ORS 654.295 and 654.991). Additionally, the County will not require an employee to perform hazardous work or to operate hazardous equipment without at least one (1) other person in the area consistent with industry standards, although such other person may be performing other related duties.
- B. <u>Safety Committee</u>: The parties agree to convene a safety committee with 3 members of the Union and 3 members of the County to meet on a regular basis at least twice per year. Matters of safety may be brought forth by any employee to their supervisor or to Risk Management or designee for prompt review and response. Should the matter not be resolved by either a supervisor or Risk Management or designee, the employee may submit the matter to the safety committee for review at the next scheduled session. The Safety Committee is advisory and can only make recommendations to the County. The parties agree that this is the exclusive process to resolve matters of safety during the term of this agreement, except that employees are not precluded from seeking remedial action from OHSA.

Section 14.12 of the Agreement shall not be subject to the grievance procedure contained herein.

# 14.13 Tools and Equipment Allowance.

The County will maintain the current level of insurance and replacement policy in the event of tool loss for mechanics.

The County will pay a tool, clothing and equipment allowance to eligible employees (see Appendix C) to be used for safety gear not provided by the employer. Payment will be made in no later than the final November paycheck for current employees. New employees will be paid in the next full month of hire and will be prorated based on the month of hire. Payments are subject to applicable withholdings. These items are to include: boots, reflective shirts that comply with safety regulations, and any other items the Union and County find mutually agreeable.

### 14.14 Clothing Allowance.

As determined by each Department, for those represented employees assigned to wear a clothing uniform that is not otherwise provided by the County, the County will provide each eligible employee a clothing allowance of \$225.00 per year. The clothing allowance is only applicable when a Department requires a uniform clothing requirement as assigned for each individual employee in the performance of their duties. Payment will be made in the final November paycheck for current employees. New employees or assignment to wear a uniform mid -year will be paid in the next full month of hire or assignment and will be prorated based on the month of hire or assignment. Payments are subject to applicable withholdings. This section does not apply if receiving the tool and equipment allowance paid in Article 14.13.

### 14.15 Inmate Work Crew.

The County, at its discretion and consistent with applicable law, has the right to assign inmates to perform bargaining unit work.

# 14.16 Personnel Policies of General Application.

Employees shall refer to the County Policy and Procedures Manual, the policies of which shall apply and control all situations not governed by a conflicting provision of this labor agreement. The grievance article of this Agreement shall not apply to disputes which may arise concerning application of County Policies which are interpreted by the County Human Resources Director.

### 14.17 Requests for Information.

- A. Parties agree to make best efforts to informally discuss requests for information prior to formal requests being made with the objective to clarify the information needed and find efficient means of meeting the needs of both parties. The intent of this provision is to discuss available information, reasonable means of obtaining information, and determine potential costs if a formal request for information were made.
- B. Upon a formal request for information, the parties will provide requests for information consistent with PECBA. For formal requests that require more than 2 hours of administrative time per request as related to a particular incident, the parties may charge fees consistent with County policy for public records requests. Parties agree to make good faith efforts to provide information as efficiently as possible and by

electronic copy. Once per calendar year and at the election of Union for a formal request, the County will allow up to 4 hours of administrative time for a request as related to a particular incident.

Paper copies of materials provided by either party may be charged the fees charged for public records request consistent with County Policy. There will be no charge for electronic copies. Either party may waive these costs at its discretion. If fees and costs are requested, an itemized statement including hours and rates will be provided.

<u>Disciplinary Matters:</u> In the event the County imposes discipline on a bargaining unit employee, as provided by Article 13, and upon the request of the employee or Union Representative, the County will provide copies of the complete investigation relied upon by the County including supporting documents at no cost.

### **ARTICLE 15 – SAVINGS CLAUSE**

Should any Article, Section or portion thereof, of this Agreement be in violation of the law or held unlawful and unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction, such decision of the court shall apply to only the specific Article, Section, or portion thereof directly specified in the decision; upon the issuance of such a decision, the parties agree to negotiate a substitute for the invalidated Article, Section or portion thereof consistent with the negotiation process of ORS 243.698.

### **ARTICLE 16 – TERM OF AGREEEMENT**

This Agreement shall be effective upon execution by both parties, and shall remain in full force through June 30, 2025. It shall be automatically renewed from year to year thereafter unless either party shall notify the other in writing prior to January 1<sup>st</sup> of the expiring year that it desires to modify this Agreement.

**BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS FOR TILLAMOOK COUNTY, OREGON** 

Mary Faith Bell, Chair

Doug Olson, Vice Chail

Erin D. Skaar, Commissioner

100 C

Date

Date

2/22/24

Date





# Casey Innett, AFSCME Representative Melania Hetrick, President Date Perry Markee Representative William Barlow, AFSCME Steward Allison Rhinevault, AFSCME Steward Kathryn Springs, AFSCME Steward Date 2/9/2024 Date Date 2/9/2024 Date Date 2/8/2024 Date

### **APPENDIX A**

### **AFSCME UNION SALARY SCHEDULE**

To be inserted



### **APPENDIX B**



Date

# Tillamook County and AFSCME Local 2734 GRIEVANCE FORM

General Instructions:					
For the purpose of utilizing this form, a grievance is defined as a dispute regarding the meaning					
or interpretation of a particular clause of the agreement between AFSCME and Tillamook					
County or regarding a violation of the agreemen					
Discuss dispute with your immediate supervisor	outside the bargaining unit within 21 workdays				
	nd inform the supervisor this is the first step of				
the grievance procedure.					
Date of knowledge of dispute or incident	Supervisor initials affirming notification				
Date discussed with supervisor	Date of supervisor's response				
If the grievance is not resolved, you may file yo	ur grievance with the Management Team within				
	are required to present this form to the Human				
Resources Office with the following information	그는 이번에 가는 그는 그는 그는 그를 살아보고 있다. 그런 그를 가장 살아왔다면 하는 것이 되었다. 그는 그는 그를 가장 하는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없다. 그는 그를 가장 하는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이다. 그를 가장 하는 것이 없는 것이 없는 것이다. 그를 가장 하는 것이 없는 것이다. 그를 가장 하는 것이다면 없는 것이다면 없는 것이다면 없다면 없다면 없다면 없다면 없다면 없다면 없다면 없다면 없다면 없				
Briefly describe the dispute or issue:					
briefly describe the dispute of issue.					
Date the incident occurred, or issue arose:					
Date the meldent occurred, or issue drose.					
Provisions of contract violated (cite article and s	section):				
Provisions of contract violated (ette differe and	section).				
Remedy requested:					
nemedy requested.					

Employee

Date

Manager/Supervisor

### **APPENDIX C**

### Article 14.13 Tools and Equipment Allowance

### Eligible employees listed below shall receive \$650 allowance:

Mechanic

Mechanic 2

### Eligible employees listed below shall receive \$450 allowance:

Road MEO 1

Road MEO 2

Road MEO 3

### Eligible employees listed below shall receive \$260 allowance:

**Building and Grounds Maintenance Worker** 

**Building Inspector 1** 

**Building Inspector 2** 

**Building Inspector 3** 

Building Inspector 4 – Electrical Inspector

**Communications Systems Administrator** 

**Engineering Technician 1** 

**Engineering Technician 2** 

**Engineering Technician 3** 

Park Maintenance & Operations Technician 1

Park Maintenance & Operations Technician 2

Solid Waste Transfer Station Attendant

Survey Technician 1

Survey Technician 2

Survey Technician 3

### Eligible employees listed below shall receive \$225 allowance:

Custodian

**Environmental Health Specialists** 

**Land Use Planners** 

**Property Appraiser Trainees** 

**Property Appraisers** 

**Solid Waste Outreach Specialist** 

### **APPENDIX D**

The County would propose the following position titles in Appendices A and A-2 be updated to reflect the current position titles:

Current Position Title	New Position Title	
Behavioral Health Clinician I-III	Change from roman numerals to Behavioral Health Clinician 1-3	
IT Specialist I-VI	Change from roman numerals to IT Specialist 1-6	
Mechanic	Mechanic 1	
Mechanic Lead Worker	Mechanic 2	
Road MEO-Entry Level	Road MEO 1	
Road MEO – Journey Level	Road MEO 2	
Road MEO-Advanced Journey Level	Road MEO 3	
Survey Supervisor	Survey Technician 3	

Within 31 days of full execution of this Agreement, the following positions will be reclassified to the identified higher step:

Position	Current Range	Proposed Range
Accounting Clerk 1	5	6
Building & Grounds Maintenance Worker	7	9
Building Inspector 1	11	14
Communications System Administrator	14	17
Engineering Technician 1	12	13
Environmental Health Specialist 1	12	13

Environmental Health Specialist 2	14	15
Grant Compliance Assistant	10	11
IT Specialist 2	10	12
Juvenile Probation Officer	13	14
Land Use Planner 1	11	12
Office Specialist 1	4	5
Road MEO 1 – Entry Level	6	8
Road MEO 2 – Journey Level	9	11
Road MEO 3 – Advanced Journey Level	11	13
Survey Technician 1	10	12
Survey Technician 2	12	14
Victim's Specialist	4	5